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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
July 12, 2016
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Town Attorney Tommy Simons, Sr. Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham
Absent:  Councilor Jeremy Kilgore
Guests Present:  Kit Huffman with the News-Gazette, Jeff Rankin, Brandy Flint, Devon Thompson and Erin Yancey with Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC)
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark.  
Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:

None.
Review of Minutes:

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve the minutes for the Regular June 14, 2016 Council Meeting.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the $1,000 to Houston N. Snoddy is for the Nutrient Management Plan.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this is good for three (3) years.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this management plan will reduce how much fertilizer is put down each year.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike turner to pay all bills listed and any other bills that may come up.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Report on Farmer’s Market.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the final plans have been submitted to the state.  Town Manager Rolfe stated once the plans are approved, he can advertise to bid.  Town Manager Rolfe stated attendance for the first Farmer’s Market on Friday, July 1st was about 15 and around 50 for Saturday, July 2nd.   Town Manager Rolfe stated Joe Glass, the Farmer’s Market Manager, stated the people who are coming have money to spend and are looking for fresh produce.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he would like Mr. Glass to advertise on the local radio station.  Town Manager Rolfe stated vendors are needed.  Councilor Monica Dock asked if artisans are welcome.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they should talk to Mr. Glass, and that he is only allowing (two) 2 craft vendors, and anything that is cheap or tasteless will not be allowed.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked if the Town will be responsible for anything.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the vendors are responsible for everything, the Town is providing the site.
B. Report on Community Strong Committee.  Devon Thompson and Erin Yancey, Planners with the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC), gave an overview of the Community Strong Committee.  The Planners stated the committee started in January 2015.  The Planners stated this was funded by a grant from the USDA to help improve the quality of life in the Town of Glasgow.  The Planners stated the goal of the committee was a strategic short-term plan to develop a long-term plan to go with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan.  The Planners stated they led the committee to set up priorities of what they would like to see worked on in the Town based on a community survey.  The Planners stated the results of the survey were beautification, economic development, and recreation.  The Planners stated some of their guest speakers at the monthly meetings were Buena Vista Planner Brian Brown, Rockbridge Tourism Jean Clark, and Councilor Monica Dock.  The Planners stated the next step is for the Action Plan to be publically viewed for one (1) month; then have Town Council revisit the Action Plan and endorse it, then adopt the Action Plan so the Community Strong Committee can proceed.  The Planners stated the CSPDC is willing to help the Town apply for grants.  The Planners stated the Action Plan is good for three (3) years; then the committee would meet again to go over the Action Plan.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe asked if Glasgow was a good model.  The Planners stated the only problem they had was sometimes fitting in the monthly meetings.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Devon Thompson worked extensively on the multi-purpose trail and on the Farmer’s Market.  The Planners stated the CSPDC can also administer the grant so the Town of Glasgow will not have to.  Mayor Ruby Clark and Town Manager Rolfe thanked Ms. Thompson and Ms. Yancey for the work they did on the Community Strong Committee.  
Old Business:

A. Update on Sewer Rehab Project.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the sewer rehab project is going good now after getting off to a bad start.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the truck produces a lot of water pressure and have had several bathrooms we have had to clean up.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this phase should be finished in about four (4) weeks.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they are finding a significant amount of infiltration into the sewer lines.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this information will be submitted to the USDA, put out to bid, and hopefully start construction January/February 2017.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the US National Wildlife Drainage Study will be back in Town August 2, 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they have already identified 8-9 projects that are feasible to assist with flooding.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they are also looking at stream restoration (cleaning creek beds).

B. Walker Property.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he should have information for Council from the Health Department at the August 9, 2016 Council Meeting.  

New Business:

A. Waive Fee for Charity Softball Tournament.  
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock to waive fees for the Chris Wheeler charity softball tournament to be held August 27-28, 2016.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Town Manager Raise.  Town Manager Rolfe stated during the budget workshops an extra $5/hour was put in the budget for a new town manager when he retires.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is currently making $30/hour and is asking for a $2.50/hour raise.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to raise Town Manager Bill Rolfe from $30/hour to $32.50/hour.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

C. Sam Blackburn Memorial.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the flag pole was ordered today.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Sam Blackburn’s daughter, Sandy, has given her approval of what will go on the bronze plaque.  Town Manager Rolfe stated when we have a proof of what the plaque will look like, Ms. Blackburn will again look at it to give her final approval.  Councilor Sonny Williams stated it should take about 4-6 weeks.  Town Council stated they are OK with this.   
Public dismissed at 7:45 PM.

Executive Session:

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley for Glasgow Town Council to convene in closed session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 (A) (1) of the Code of Virginia.
Voice vote as follows:

S. Williams – Yes

R. Funkhouser – Yes 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Absent 

M. Dock – Yes 

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley for Glasgow Town Council to reconvene in open session.

Voice vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes

R. Funkhouser – Yes

M. Turner – Yes   
A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Absent 

M. Dock – Yes 
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser agreeing that Council only discussed in the executive session matters identified as the reason for entering said session.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.
Voice vote as follows:

S. Williams – Yes 

R. Funkhouser – Yes 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Absent 

M. Dock – Yes 

Other:
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Larry Spangler with the Ruritan’s wants to do a fireworks display.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Mr. Spangler stated this will bring people into Glasgow and is asking for Town Council’s approval.
Councilor Monica Dock asked if the Town is cutting ditches.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Town is supposed to start getting inmate work crews again in August 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he will get J&K Landscaping & Lawncare Service, who is contracted with the Town of Glasgow for mowing, to do the ditches again.  
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the big rain storm from last week washed out the bank at the boat landing.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a tree was also lost at the confluence of the rivers.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there are two (2) dead trees on Anderson Street that have to be cut.  Town Manager Rolfe stated we hire Greg Dudley to cut the trees and the Town cuts them up for fire wood at the hiker shelter.

Mayor Ruby Clark stated the next Council Meeting is Tuesday, August 9, 2016.  Mayor Clark stated Council will do the annual approval for the Town Attorney.  Mayor Clark asked if cameras have been ordered for Town Hall.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated his is going to bring in a security firm that can put in wireless cameras that will record to the computer.  

Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked if there was damage at the canoe launch from last week’s storm.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated it was only covered with water; however, Town Manager Rolfe stated the fence at the pipe for the STP needs to be fixed.
Town Manager Rolfe stated there is a drainage problem behind 926 Fitzlee Street and the church at 920 Fitzlee Street.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the parties are going to discuss pricing and the Town will not be involved.

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Sonny Williams to adjourn at 8:25 PM.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:25 PM.
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